### SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA

### Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Economic Growth Decisions



Date and TimePlaceContactWeb:Tuesday, 29 October<br/>2024<br/>12.00 pmWoodhatch Place, 11<br/>Cockshot Hill,<br/>ReigateJoss Butler<br/>Joss.butler@surreycc.gov.uk<br/>Surreycc.gov.ukCouncil and<br/>democracy<br/>Surreycc.gov.uk

Twitter:

@SCCdemocracy



## Cabinet Member: Matt Furniss

If you would like a copy of this agenda or the attached papers in another format, e.g. large print or braille, or another language, please email Joss Butler on joss.butler@surreycc.gov.uk.

This meeting will be held in public at the venue mentioned above and may be webcast live. Generally the public seating areas are not filmed. However, by entering the meeting room and using the public seating area or attending online, you are consenting to being filmed and recorded, and to the possible use of those images and sound recordings for webcasting and/or training purposes. If webcast, a recording will be available on the Council's website post-meeting. The live webcast and recording can be accessed via the Council's website:

https://surreycc.public-i.tv/core/portal/home

If you would like to attend and you have any special requirements, please email Joss Butler on joss.butler@surreycc.gov.uk. Please note that public seating is limited and will be allocated on a first come first served basis.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA

# 3 PETITION: TO IMPROVE THE SAFETY OF PEDESTRIANS CROSSING THE A30 EGHAM BYPASS

(Pages 5 - 8)

One petition has been received requesting Surrey County Council to improve the safety of pedestrians crossing the A30 Egham bypass at the end of Hummer Road, Egham, by (i) decreasing the speed limit on the bypass from 50mph to 40mph, (ii) enforcing the limit by operating average speed cameras over the length of the bypass, and (iii) installing a signalised pedestrian-crossing across the bypass, in place of the unregulated crossing, to enable more people to access Runnymede Fields and Pleasure Grounds safely on foot and bicycle.

317 people signed this petition.

The full details and the petition response are included within this supplementary agenda.

**Terence Herbert Chief Executive** 

Published: 28 October 2024

#### MOBILE TECHNOLOGY AND FILMING - ACCEPTABLE USE

Members of the public and the press may use social media or mobile devices in silent mode during meetings. Public Wi-Fi is available; please ask the committee manager for details.

Anyone is permitted to film, record or take photographs at Council meetings. Please liaise with the committee manager prior to the start of the meeting so that the meeting can be made aware of any filming taking place.

The use of mobile devices, including for the purpose of recording or filming a meeting, is subject to no interruptions, distractions or interference being caused to any Council equipment or any general disturbance to proceedings. The Chairman may ask for mobile devices to be switched off in these circumstances.

Thank you for your co-operation.

#### **QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS**

Cabinet and most committees will consider questions by elected Surrey County Council Members and questions and petitions from members of the public who are electors in the Surrey County Council area.

### Please note the following regarding questions from the public:

- 1. Members of the public can submit one written question to a meeting by the deadline stated in the agenda. Questions should relate to general policy and not to detail. Questions are asked and answered in public and cannot relate to "confidential" or "exempt" matters (for example, personal or financial details of an individual); for further advice please contact the committee manager listed on the front page of an agenda.
- 2. The number of public questions which can be asked at a meeting may not exceed six. Questions which are received after the first six will be held over to the following meeting or dealt with in writing at the Chairman's discretion.
- 3. Questions will be taken in the order in which they are received.
- Questions will be asked and answered without discussion. The Chairman or Cabinet members may decline to answer a question, provide a written reply or nominate another Member to answer the question.
- 5. Following the initial reply, one supplementary question may be asked by the questioner. The Chairman or Cabinet members may decline to answer a supplementary question.



#### Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport & Economic Growth Decisions

29 October 2024

# TITLE: TO IMPROVE THE SAFETY OF PEDESTRIANS CROSSING THE A30 EGHAM BYPASS

We the undersigned petition Surrey County Council to improve the safety of pedestrians crossing the A30 Egham bypass at the end of Hummer Road, Egham, by (i) decreasing the speed limit on the bypass from 50mph to 40mph, (ii) enforcing the limit by operating average speed cameras over the length of the bypass, and (iii) installing a signalised pedestrian-crossing across the bypass, in place of the unregulated crossing, to enable more people to access Runnymede Fields and Pleasure Grounds safely on foot and bicycle.

#### Justification:

Tens of thousands of cars travel along this road every day, of which more than five thousand exceed the 50 mph speed limit (every day)\*. Hundreds of people use the unregulated crossing daily, including with dogs and bicycles, and there has recently been a tragic accident requiring a foot amputation. Push-chairs are virtually unknown at the crossing on account of the dangers to small children. We urge Surrey County Council to act as we have petitioned, to improve the safety of this crossing and hence to enable more people, including families, to access Runnymede Fields and Pleasure Grounds safely, to the benefit of their health and well-being. \*SCC speed data, May 2017 and Nov 2019

Submitted by: Isabel Mullens

#### **RESPONSE:**

#### Introduction

Within Surrey, the County Council collaborates with Surrey Police through the Surrey RoadSafe Partnership to create speed management plans for each District and Borough. This means whenever there are concerns over vehicle speeds, the County Council will survey the traffic speeds, and then use data on collisions and speeds to decide with the police as to which sites need the most attention. Managing speeds on Surrey's roads - Surrey County Council.

Speeds along Egham Bypass were assessed using data collected between 5 February 2024 to 11 February 2024. The mean vehicle speed over this period was 47mph and the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile speed (the speed above which the fastest 15% of vehicles were travelling) was 54mph. Compared to many other sites across Surrey this indicates that although there is some speeding, overall, there is a relatively good general level of compliance with the existing 50mph speed limit. Consequently, this is a site that Surrey Police officers will provide some enforcement on from time to time. There were two vehicle activated signs on this stretch of road (one in each direction). These illuminated to remind drivers of the 50mph speed limit if they are detected as approaching too fast. The eastbound sign has come to the end of its working life and options will be considered to either remove or replace it. The westbound sign remains fully functional.

### (i) decreasing the speed limit on the bypass from 50mph to 40mph

Surrey's <u>Setting Local Speed Limits Policy</u> advises that changing to a lower speed limit using signs alone will not necessarily be successful in reducing the speed of traffic by very much if the prevailing mean speeds are much higher than the proposed lower speed limit. If a speed

limit is set too low and is ignored, then this could result in many drivers criminalising themselves and could bring the system of speed limits into disrepute. There should be no expectation that the police would be able to provide regular enforcement if a speed limit is set too low as this could result in an unreasonable additional demand on police resources. It is also important to set credible speed limits to ensure consistency across the country.

Consequently, Surrey's Setting Local Speed Limits Policy would not allow for a new lower speed limit of 40mph without additional supporting measures where the existing mean average speed is 47mph. It is not possible to introduce traffic calming measures such as humps and road narrowing on a 40mph dual carriageway, as these can only be implemented on 30 mph or 20 mph speed limit roads. Therefore, we do not have any plans to reduce the speed limit on this stretch of road at the current time. However, the Runnymede Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) proposes the introduction of walking and cycling improvements along the Egham Bypass (see below for further details). Once implemented these measures would change the character of the road and would be likely to help reduce vehicle speeds and enable the introduction of a successful 40mph speed limit in the longer term

## (ii) enforcing the limit by operating average speed cameras over the length of the bypass

Average speed cameras are managed through the Surrey RoadSafe partnership where Surrey County Council implement and maintain the cameras and associated infrastructure on the highway, and Surrey Police operate the cameras and provide the enforcement. The joint policy on the use of safety cameras approved by County Council Cabinet in September 2021, requires that they are only used where speeding has been confirmed over a set threshold. As the compliance with the existing 50 mph speed limit on this stretch is comparatively good, this site would not qualify for the implementation of average speed cameras to enforce the existing 50 mph speed limit.

The policy also explains that enforcement cameras will not be introduced to enforce new lower speed limits that do not comply with the county council's speed limit policy. If new lower speed limits were to be introduced that are unreasonably low without supporting engineering measures, then if enforcement was introduced it could result in large numbers of prosecutions. This could place an unreasonable burden on police offence processing and court prosecution resources. It could also provoke a public backlash if there were large numbers of prosecutions that many perceive to be unfair. This principle will help to maintain public support for safety cameras as a road safety tool.

# (iii) installing a signalised pedestrian-crossing across the bypass, in place of the unregulated crossing, to enable more people to access Runnymede Fields and Pleasure Grounds safely on foot and bicycle.

Promoting and supporting sustainable forms of transport, such as walking and cycling, is a key priority for the county council. As such, the county council has been working in partnership with district and borough councils to develop a programme of new Local Walking and Cycling Infrastructure Plans (LCWIPs) across Surrey.

Based on latest guidance and best practice, LCWIPs help identify where new or improved walking and cycling facilities would be most beneficial and the type of facilities that are most appropriate. Once established, these plans provide a key tool for deciding how to prioritise future improvement works.

The LCWIP completed for Runnymede has identified a series of cycle corridors and walking zones that have been designated as either Phase 1, 2 or 3. This helps to prioritise

investment over the LCWIP's ten-year lifespan. Phase 1 routes and zones are those that we aim to implement in the short-term, whilst we aim to implement Phase 2 routes and zones over the medium-term, and Phase 3 routes and zones in the longer term.

Egham Town Centre has been identified as a Phase 1 walking zone, whilst Egham Bypass is part of a Phase 1 Cycle Corridor along the A30 between Egham and Virginia Water; and the following measures have been proposed by the LCWIP:

- A new Toucan crossing (signal-controlled crossing for the shared use of pedestrians and cyclists) on the Egham Bypass, near its junction with Hummer Road.
- Improved cycle facilities along the A30 Egham Bypass.

The provision of a Toucan crossing, and improved cycling facilities would change the nature of the road in a way that would allow the implementation of a successful 40 mph speed limit.

Stage 2 of the LCWIP is currently taking place and involves developing the proposals identified for the high priority corridors and zones in more detail. The designs are expected to be finalised in early 2025 and engagement is planned with key stakeholders including Divisional and Borough Members and Active Travel England over the next few months. Wider public engagement will take place at the end of the feasibility design stage and will allow residents and other local stakeholders to have their say on the individual scheme proposals.

Implementation of future schemes will then depend on the level of funding provided by Government to Active Travel+ England, and then in turn how much will be allocated by Active Travel England to Surrey County Council for use in implementing LCWIPs.

Matt Furniss Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport & Economic Growth Decisions 29 October 2024

